



June 2026

Russia's Fading Leverage in the Middle East

Amid geopolitical realignment, the region hedges beyond Moscow.

By Kristina Kausch

June 2026

This publication was funded in 2025 by the Russia Strategic Initiative, U.S. European Command. The views expressed in this publication do not necessarily represent the views of the Department of War or the United States Government.

June 2026

Key Takeaways

- Russia is no longer a decisive power broker in MENA, but it remains a spoiler and opportunistic enabler, relying on selective access, logistical hubs, arms transfers, sanctions-adaptation mechanisms, and transactional partnerships.
- Regional actors' hedging limits both Russian influence and Western leverage. They seek autonomy through diversification, exploit Russian weakness without abandoning ties, and keep Moscow useful as a counterweight without granting it decisive influence.
- Syria remains the clearest test of whether Russia can still turn residual military access into political relevance. If that foothold erodes further, Moscow's regional posture is likely to shift more decisively toward Libya and other lower-visibility theaters.
- Israel's expanded operational freedom underscores the erosion of Moscow's former role as an airspace gatekeeper in Syria. This change has reduced the deterrent value of Russian presence while increasing the risk of miscalculation, horizontal escalation, and structural instability.
- The 2026 Iran war pushed GCC states toward tighter risk management and made ties with Russia costlier to compartmentalize. Selective functional cooperation may persist, but Moscow is increasingly seen as enabling Tehran, and this narrows its cooperative prospects in the Gulf.

Executive Summary

Alignments in the Middle East and North Africa are wide open. Confronted with a growing set of threats by 2026, regional powers are intensifying hedging and balancing, reinforcing diversified, multivector foreign policies and competitive multipolarity. In this volatile environment, Russia has shifted from the perceived success of its low-cost expeditionary model—most visible after the 2015 Syria intervention—to a more constrained and marginal posture after 2022, as the war in Ukraine absorbed military capacity, political attention, financial resources, and diplomatic bandwidth.

Three shocks reshaped regional risk perceptions and Russia's standing: the October 7, 2023, Hamas attacks and the ensuing Gaza war; the fall of the Assad regime in Syria in December 2024; and the 2025–2026 US-Israeli airstrikes on Iran. Together, they accelerated regional realignment, narrowed the operating space of several Iran-aligned actors, returned Palestine to the center of regional diplomacy, opened a new competition for influence in post-Assad Syria, and triggered a sharpened sense of vulnerability in the Gulf. For Moscow, the result has been a shift from expansion to damage control, prioritization, and adaptation under strain.

Russia is no longer a decisive power broker in MENA, but it remains a spoiler and an opportunistic enabler. Its leverage now lies increasingly in selective access, logistical hubs, arms transfers, sanctions-adaptation mechanisms, and transactional partnerships. Regional actors continue to hedge. Türkiye combines calibrated opportunism, deconfliction, and leverage over the Straits¹ and post-Assad Syria. Israel maintains operational coordination with Russia in Syria even as Moscow's ties with Iran strain the relationship. Gulf states preserve selective functional ties, especially in energy, while viewing Russia as a costlier partner after the Iran war. And Egypt, Algeria, Libya, and the UAE reflect a broader pattern of diversification without alignment.

Syria remains the clearest barometer of Russia's regional position. The fall of Assad removed Russia's most important regional anchor and turned Syria from a launchpad for power projection into a test of whether

June 2026

Moscow can still translate residual military access into political relevance. As Russia's Syria platform thins, Libya and the Sahel are emerging as the main arenas of Russian adaptation. Moscow is losing the ability to set outcomes, yet it retains enough access, networks, and pressure points to shape outcomes at the margins and raise the price of Western actions in a more competitive and volatile Middle Eastern order.

June 2026

Introduction

Geopolitical shocks over the past few years, culminating in the 2026 US-Israeli military operation against Iran, left alignments in the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) wide open. Confronted with a growing set of threats, regional powers are intensifying hedging and balancing as a pragmatic response to uncertainty. In doing so they reinforce diversified, multi-vector foreign policies and competitive multipolarity.²

In this volatile environment, Russia's role is dynamic, too. The aftermath of Hamas' attacks on Israel on October 7, 2023, and the subsequent Gaza war reshaped regional threat perceptions and narrowed the operating space of several Iran-aligned actors. Key regional powers are recalibrating their approach to Moscow in a high-risk environment in which confidence in US security commitments has become more conditional.³

Based on information gathered between March and May 2026 from available open-source intelligence, expert interviews, and a stakeholder discussion, this analysis will seek to explore how the shocks of the past few years have changed Russia's standing with key regional players such as Türkiye, Israel, Iran, Saudi Arabia, UAE, Qatar, and Egypt. It will also consider how regional powers hedge against, or with, Russian influence in the region and how these dynamics interact with Russia's posture in Syria and the broader Middle East.

Russia's Positioning: From Successful Patron to Marginalization

Russia's Middle East posture over the last decade has aimed to secure Mediterranean naval access, influence energy markets, undermine NATO/EU influence, leverage instability for diplomatic standing and—since Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine in 2022—break Western-imposed isolation.⁴ Its main leverage came from Russian basing in Syria, its second foothold in Libya and the Sahel, energy diplomacy via OPEC+, arms sales, diplomacy-with-everyone, and its sanctions-evasion channels.⁵ Beyond strategic and diplomatic aims, Moscow also pursued more pragmatic material interests such as preserving arms markets, securing energy and nuclear contracts, extracting rents through state-linked mercenary and security networks, and leveraging conflict environments for access to ports, logistics, commodities, and sanctions-evasion channels.⁶

Over this period, Russia's positioning in the region has shifted from the perceived success of its low-cost expeditionary model—most visibly after Russia's 2015 Syria intervention—to a more constrained and marginal posture after 2022, as the war in Ukraine absorbed military capacity, political attention, financial resources, and diplomatic bandwidth. Russia's limits became more pronounced where Moscow struggled to translate military presence (army or private military companies) into durable political outcomes or economic benefit, notably in Libya and parts of the Sahel. In Syria, Russia's ability to shape outcomes weakened in parallel with Israel's degradation of Iran's Syrian proxy networks, culminating in Moscow's failure to prevent the fall of the Assad regime in December 2024—a setback that further reduced Russia's leverage with several regional actors. From Russia's 2015 intervention in Syria onward, Damascus had been Moscow's primary military anchor in the region. The Tartus naval base, the Hmeimim airfield, and integrated air-defense networks in these two bases enabled Russia to project power into the Eastern Mediterranean, sustain naval deployments outside the Straits, and retain leverage over regional diplomacy.⁷

Since the invasion of Ukraine in 2022, Moscow's MENA posture shifted from large-scale force projection toward leaner, calibrated engagement: limited troop deployments, strategically placed bases, increased use of paramilitary forces and contractors, attempts at political mediation, and opportunistic moves where Western presence declined—all maximizing leverage with minimal resources.

June 2026

In the wake of the 2023 Hamas attack on Israel, which triggered the Gaza war and broader regional escalation, Russia's posture has been shaped less by expansion than by damage control, prioritization, and adaptation under strain. The regional escalation hit as Russia's military, naval, diplomatic, and financial bandwidth was already heavily absorbed by the war against Ukraine, accelerating recalibration rather than enabling a new assertive push.⁸

The late 2024 collapse of the Assad regime, a close Kremlin ally, and with it the loss of Russia's main regional anchor, was a substantial blow to Russia's posture. Although Moscow was able to retain access to key military facilities and remained an economic partner to the new government in Damascus, the drawdown of its forces and the reallocation of assets to the Black Sea and Libya reduced its ability to exercise air power from Syria or deter regional actors. Russia's naval posture in the Eastern Mediterranean also contracted compared to its pre-2022 ambitions, with access constraints linked to the Black Sea battle space dynamics and Türkiye's enforcement of the Montreux Convention (closing the Straits to belligerent warships). As its Syria platform thinned, Russia increasingly used Libya as a compensatory hub and secondary Mediterranean anchor.⁹

Strategically, Russia's behavior since October 7 has emphasized risk avoidance and diplomatic hedging. Moscow eschewed direct entanglement in the Israel–Hamas war and subsequent confrontations, presenting itself rhetorically as a stabilizing actor while preserving working relationships with all involved. But it has adopted a more critical tone toward Israel in defense of a two-state solution for Palestine.¹⁰ Russia also sought—mostly unsuccessfully—to position itself as a mediator in Syrian dynamics and broader regional disputes. This balancing reflects limited leverage: Russia lacks the hard-power means to act as a decisive broker and relies instead on deconfliction and political signaling.¹¹

Economically and institutionally, Russia continues to pursue selective gains in the region—arms sales, energy partnerships, sanctionsadaptation mechanisms, and security cooperation—without major resource commitments. Overall, in the years before the 2026 Iran war, Russia's MENA strategy shifted from power projection to strategic preservation, prioritizing access, logistics, and reputational relevance while accepting a reduced regional role driven by overstretch and competing global demands.

Three Geopolitical Shocks that Shaped the Middle East

After Moscow's full-scale invasion of Ukraine in 2022 altered Russia's outlook and presence in the Middle East, three geopolitical earthquakes reshaped regional risk perceptions and hedging: the October 7, 2023 Hamas attacks and the ensuing Gaza war; the fall of the Assad regime in Syria in December 2024; and the 2025-2026 US-Israeli airstrikes on Iran.

The October 7, 2023 Hamas attacks on Israel and the subsequent Israeli campaign in Gaza led to a broader escalation of conflict across the region and operationally linked multiple theaters (Lebanon, Syria, Iraq, Yemen-Red Sea).¹² It also effectively halted normalization of relations between Saudi Arabia and Israel and returned the Palestine file to the center of regional diplomacy.¹³

Israel's post-October 7 regional posture has been actively revisionist, with a high level of willingness to use force across theaters.¹⁴ In the Levant, Israel's sustained campaign increased pressure on Iran-aligned networks such as Hezbollah and other Iranian affiliates, degraded their capacities, and constrained their freedom of action, shifting the security balance away from Iran and the so-called "axis of resistance"¹⁵ in Israel's favor. Rather than settling the regional order, the net effect has been to raise uncertainty and intensify competitive adaptation as actors adjust tactics, dispersion, and escalation thresholds across multiple fronts.¹⁶

June 2026

The highly asymmetrical Gaza war also widened the West-vs-“Global South” political gap, shaping regional leaders’ rhetoric and diplomatic alignment behavior.¹⁷ As spillovers disrupted trade and energy flows, both regional and global powers’ priorities increasingly included connectivity and freedom of navigation to secure critical shipping routes, ports, and chokepoints.¹⁸

For Moscow, the post-October 7 environment reinforced a military preference for risk-managed presence over assertive maneuver. With Israeli freedom of action expanding, Iran-aligned networks degraded, and US and regional force postures in flux, Russia had stronger incentives to preserve deconfliction channels, protect residual basing access, and avoid commitments it no longer had the capacity to underwrite.¹⁹

The Fall of the Assad Regime in December 2024 opened a new competition for influence in the Levant and turned post-Assad Syria into a major arena of contestation, notably for Türkiye and Israel. For Russian military thinking, Assad’s fall mattered not only because it removed an ally, but because it degraded Syria’s value as an integrated platform for Mediterranean access, Levantine airspace management, and logistical support to Russian activity stretching into Libya and the Sahel.²⁰ Following Assad’s removal, external powers such as Israel and Türkiye increasingly set the limits of maneuver for the new authorities in Damascus, risking the destabilization of the transition.²¹ Assad’s fall also further cemented Iran’s regional decline by removing a key state partner and disrupting Iran’s Syria-based logistics for Hezbollah, forcing Tehran and Hezbollah to adapt to costlier, riskier supply routes and reducing Syria’s permissiveness as an operational hub.²²

Türkiye’s interest in containing Kurdish political and security pressures and easing the strain of hosting Syrian refugees has resulted in an expanded role for Ankara in Syria.²³ Türkiye sees maintaining leverage in Syria—especially through a leading role in reconstruction—as essential to preserving its influence and achieving its goal of becoming a regional hub for trade routes, transport links, and energy corridors.²⁴ For Israel, Assad’s fall and the ensuing vacuum shifted priorities toward managing uncertainty on its Syrian border and using the post-Assad moment to expand military action and positions in Syria.²⁵ The Gulf states expanded their presence in Syria from selective re-engagement to using reconstruction finance and port and logistics investments as influence tools.²⁶

The June 2025 12-day war and subsequent March 2026 US-Israeli airstrikes on Iran—ongoing at the time of writing—formed a threshold moment in the Middle East security balance. Tehran’s economic and kinetic retaliation across the Gulf left the Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) states in a state of shock. Beyond immediate damage, the strikes punctured the Gulf’s carefully cultivated image of predictable stability underpinning its diversification model and connectivity proposition.²⁷ The security alliance with Washington is increasingly discussed in the Gulf as both an asset and a liability, enhancing protection as well as creating new vulnerabilities.²⁸ Although it is too early for any conclusive net assessments of these events, evidence suggests that they have triggered a sharpened sense of vulnerability and a systemic geoeconomic jolt to Gulf risk perceptions and foreign policy calibrations.²⁹

For Russia, the Iran war generated short-term upside—higher oil revenues from the Hormuz disruption and the diversion of US bandwidth away from Ukraine—yet the strategic balance sheet is likely to be mixed.³⁰ Moscow’s alleged wartime support to Tehran³¹ risks further degrading its standing with Gulf capitals through the perception that Russia is willing to disregard their interests in Iran’s favor. This reduces the value Gulf states attach to cooperation with Russia and highlights the limited benefits of their restraint on Ukraine. Accordingly, Arab Gulf states could be expected to approach Russia with greater wariness, limiting Russia’s cooperative prospects in the region even as compartmentalized cooperation such as energy cooperation in OPEC+ persists.

A further tentative shift is related to perceptions: Due to the defense connections between the two theaters, Iranian strikes are pushing Gulf actors to see their own security as linked to the Ukraine war, rather than as

June 2026

a distant Russia-West contest. From the Kremlin's perspective, the war's effect of distracting Washington and aggravating fissures among NATO allies may outweigh the costs of friction with Gulf partners; yet this also creates openings for Ukraine to cultivate security and investment ties in the Gulf through an increasingly explicit linkage of theatres.³² Russia's Iran partnership deepened through intelligence and material linkages, while Ukraine leveraged air-defense and counter-drone experience to build cooperation with GCC states. Iranian Shahed drones, now manufactured and upgraded in Russia, reportedly made their way back to Tehran. Conversely, Zelensky travelled to the region to sign security cooperation agreements with the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia, the United Arab Emirates, and Qatar to supply the Gulf states with air defense interceptor drones and expertise in exchange for investment in the Ukrainian drone industry.³³

Analysts disagree on whether Russia will ultimately be a net winner from the Iran war. While higher revenues and a potential relaxation of international sanctions amount to an economic and geopolitical upgrade, the war also undercuts Moscow's great-power brand by highlighting its limited ability to protect partners, contributes to Russia's marginalization in mediation formats led by others (GCC states, Pakistan, and Türkiye), and entrenches the Ukraine war by relieving fiscal pressure rather than incentivizing de-escalation.³⁴ Ultimately, Moscow's net gain will also depend on the war's duration and US domestic politics, especially if it enables electoral gains for US political forces that could limit Russia's power projection in the future.³⁵

Regional Powers' Evolving Attitudes Toward Russia

Regional powers' attitudes toward Russia must be viewed against the competitive multipolarity that emerged after the 2011 Arab uprisings and entrenched hedging and multi-vector foreign policies as a default rationale for regional actors' partnerships.³⁶

Despite nominally opposing Russia's 2022 full-scale invasion of Ukraine, none of the (Arab) Middle Eastern countries joined Western sanctions. Many instead used Russian-Western differences over Ukraine to benefit economically, helping Russia evade sanctions and redirecting trade away from the West.³⁷ At the same time, a common denominator has been the careful balancing approach many of these states have adopted in relation to Russia.

Türkiye

Türkiye is a central hedging actor whose bargaining power is amplified by its role as one of NATO's key southern anchors, hosting US tactical nuclear weapons and controlling key maritime chokepoints. In the emerging strategic environment, Ankara seeks to prevent both Israeli and Iranian dominance and avoid state fragmentation while managing diverse relationships with regional powers. Ankara's approach of calibrated opportunism makes Türkiye one of the few regional actors capable of simultaneously constraining and accommodating Russia while retaining strategic flexibility.

Russia-Türkiye relations are marked by sustained energy interdependence and high-level bargaining alongside managed geopolitical rivalry in several theaters. Russia also remains a backstop and bargaining chip for Ankara when its Western and NATO ties are under strain.³⁸ Despite opposing Moscow in Syria and Libya, Ankara avoids direct military confrontation through deconfliction and pragmatic dialogue. It has used selectively enforced airspace restrictions on Russian military flights to Syria—officially framed as sanctions compliance—to signal leverage without burning bridges. Likewise, Ankara's enforcement of the Montreux Convention constrains Russian naval mobility while staying within international law, limiting Moscow without overt alignment against it.³⁹ For Moscow, Ankara's leverage is not only diplomatic but operational: Turkish control over the Straits, selective restrictions on military transit, and its growing weight in post-Assad Syria mean that Russia's residual

June 2026

Levantine posture now depends more heavily on managing competition with Türkiye than at any time since 2015.⁴⁰

On Ukraine, Ankara has pursued a balancing posture, implementing Western sanctions only selectively while maintaining economic engagement. It has used its access to both sides to play an intermediary role (including brokering the Black Sea Grain Initiative and pursuing additional Black Sea maritime arrangements), even as competition with Russia persists in Syria, Libya, and the South Caucasus.⁴¹ Defense ties remain politically consequential but structurally constrained: Türkiye's acquisition and continued possession of the Russian S-400 system has fueled persistent friction with the United States and NATO and continues to complicate Türkiye's attempts to revisit the Pentagon's F-35 program. At the same time, Ankara has signaled interest in additional S-400 purchases even amid sanctions threats.⁴²

Energy cooperation between Russia and Türkiye is anchored in Rosatom's Akkuyu nuclear plant in Türkiye, which is expected to provide around 10% of Turkish electricity, and in the TurkStream gas pipeline, which has reinforced Türkiye's role as a key transit route and prospective hub for Russian gas as Moscow sought alternatives to lost European gas pipeline revenues.⁴³ Trade and financial links between Ankara and Moscow expanded after 2022 but have faced growing exposure to sanctions and policy pressure, with Turkish actors also seeking diversification away from long-term dependence on Russian energy. Even so, Russia remains deeply embedded in Türkiye's energy and payments landscape.⁴⁴

Israel

Since 2022, the relationship between Moscow and Tel Aviv has been strained by Israel's partial alignment with Western positions on Ukraine and by the consequences of Russia's deepening ties with Iran. Israel initially avoided providing lethal aid to Ukraine and did not fully implement Western sanctions, yet frictions grew as Russia expanded military cooperation with Iran, including transfers of and cooperation on drones—an issue Israeli officials have criticized as a direct security concern.⁴⁵

In Syria, the two sides have maintained a deconfliction mechanism to avoid direct clashes, enabling Israel to conduct hundreds of strikes against Iranian-linked targets with Russian awareness amid Russia's military presence since 2015 and the resulting need for sustained military-to-military communications.⁴⁶ Since October 7, 2023, Israel's regional actions have focused on Iran and its proxies, with Syria treated as a permissive battlespace rather than as a sovereign adversary. Since then, Israel has continued extensive air operations over Syria, including intercepting Iranian missiles and striking Iranian-linked assets. The absence or degradation of Russian A2/AD systems—especially after the withdrawal of S400s from Syria—has expanded Israeli freedom of action.⁴⁷ For Russia, this is more than a bilateral irritation: Israel's expanding room for action in Syria underscores the erosion of Moscow's former role as an airspace gatekeeper and weakens the deterrent value that once made Russian presence politically useful to multiple regional actors.⁴⁸

In the immediate aftermath of Assad's fall, Israel moved to destroy much of the Syrian Arab Army's remaining heavy weapons and air-defense infrastructure while expanding its territorial hold in southern Syria. Israel has pragmatically avoided direct confrontation with Russia in Syria even as Moscow's influence there waned, and views Russia less as a strategic threat than as a declining but still relevant gatekeeper. Russian support for the Iranian war effort in the 2026 war is likely to cause the relationship to deteriorate further. Overall, ties are likely to remain tense but bounded by the continued mutual need for operational coordination in Syria.⁴⁹

June 2026

Iran

Russia-Iran ties have deepened over the past decade⁵⁰, accelerating after Russia's 2022 invasion of Ukraine, and culminating in an Iranian-Russian Treaty on Comprehensive Strategic Partnership in 2025.⁵¹ Iran–Russia defense-industrial cooperation increased as Iran supplied large numbers of its Shahed drones to Russia as a key asset on the Ukrainian battlefield, and helped Russia localize production on its soil. These actions illustrated how Tehran's sanctions-era comparative advantage—cost-effective UAVs and permissive logistics—translated into wartime leverage with Moscow.⁵² The two sides also routinely cooperated in evading Western sanctions and doubled their bilateral trade since 2022.⁵³ The partnership with Iran also fed back into Russian military adaptation: Beyond immediate battlefield utility in Ukraine, it strengthened Moscow's interest in low-cost strike systems, sanctions-resilient defense cooperation, and deniable or indirect forms of regional military support that fit a resource-constrained posture.⁵⁴

At the same time, Russia's weakened posture in the Middle East deprived Iran of a major diplomatic and military shield, forcing Tehran to absorb higher risks or reduce visibility.⁵⁵ While Tehran remained embedded in Syria and Lebanon through its extensive proxy networks, its position has become more exposed over the past few years amid Russia's drawdown and Israel's sustained air campaign. Iran's hedging strategy through mid-2025 remained largely asymmetric and proxybased, avoiding direct escalation with Israel while maintaining pressure through regional partners. In the run-up to the 2026 US and Israeli war on Iran, Tehran faced increasing Israeli interdiction and diminishing Russian protection in Syria. This constraint also sharpened Israel–Russia tensions because Russia's military cooperation with Iran became a growing Israeli security concern.⁵⁶ Reports of Israeli interception of Iranian missiles over Syria have highlighted Tehran's reduced operational freedom.⁵⁷ During the 2026 US-Israeli air campaign, US officials confirmed that Moscow provided support to Tehran (including satellite-enabled targeting and Russian-upgraded versions of the Iranian-origin Shahed drone).⁵⁸ The threat environment was further sharpened by reported Russian-supplied Verba MANPADS, with US reporting indicating that at least one American jet was downed in recent weeks by a shoulder-fired heat-seeking missile.⁵⁹ Tehran, in turn, deployed its geography as a core geopolitical asset by closing the Strait of Hormuz and hijacking global commodity markets, economically benefitting Russia. Looking ahead, Russia-Iran ties are likely to deepen further in defense-industrial and sanctions-circumvention terms, but remain fundamentally asymmetric and transactional.

Saudi Arabia

Russia–Saudi Arabia relations have been primarily a functional, energy-centered partnership in which coordination through OPEC+ (co-led by Riyadh and Moscow) has enabled both sides to manage global oil supply and support prices via repeated, large-scale production cuts since 2022.⁶⁰ Regular personal contacts between Putin and Mohammed bin Salman underscore this market-management alignment even amid broader geopolitical differences.⁶¹ Since the beginning of Russia's full-scale war against Ukraine, Saudi Arabia has pursued a balancing posture, avoiding Western sanctions while also positioning itself as a diplomatic interlocutor (such as in mediation linked to Russia–Ukraine prisoner exchanges).⁶² Riyadh's post-2022 oil policy illustrates its pragmatic balancing approach as it did not comply with the US request to increase oil production for price stabilization but instead reduced production in coordination with its OPEC+ partner Russia. Outside energy, trade and investment discussions remain secondary, and security cooperation with Russia is constrained by Saudi Arabia's deep, long-standing reliance on US defense cooperation and systems.⁶³ Intermittent Saudi interest in Russian S-400s has so far functioned less as a serious attempt to reorient the kingdom's defense architecture than a hedging instrument for signaling strategic autonomy to Washington.⁶⁴

June 2026

United Arab Emirates

Russia–UAE ties have expanded markedly since 2022 into a largely transactional partnership in which the UAE functions as a commercial, financial, and logistical interface for Russia amid Western sanctions. For Moscow, ties with Gulf states no longer compensate for the loss of hard-power leverage in Syria, but they remain important to a different model of regional presence centered on oil coordination, sanctions adaptation, investment access, and the political insulation that comes from being treated as a partner rather than a pariah.⁶⁵

Bilateral trade between Russia and the UAE has increased sharply, and the latter has become a hub for Russian capital and business activity (including gold flows), as well as a destination for Russian expatriates and firms relocating from Europe and North America.⁶⁶ This role has also drawn sustained Western scrutiny over sanctions evasion and associated financial flows, as the UAE increasingly served as a hub for goods no longer sold directly to Russia.⁶⁷

Politically, Abu Dhabi has pursued a balancing strategy—abstaining on key UN votes on Ukraine while keeping channels open to both Moscow and Western partners and, at times, acting as an intermediary (including facilitating a major Russia–Ukraine POW exchange).⁶⁸ Energy coordination is a central pillar via OPEC+, where Russia and the UAE have aligned on market-management measures such as production cuts since 2022.⁶⁹ Security ties are largely limited to defense-sector engagement, while the UAE remains structurally closer to Western defense partners, particularly the United States.⁷⁰ During the 2026 war on Iran, the UAE was the Gulf country hit hardest by Iranian missile targets, and Russia’s support to Iranian satellite-targeting is likely to strain Russian–Emirati ties moving forward.⁷¹

Qatar

Russia–Qatar relations are based on a pragmatic, energy-centered partnership combining coordination with structural competition in global gas markets. As leading gas exporters, both engage through mechanisms such as the Gas Exporting Countries Forum (GECF) to sustain dialogue on market stability, although Qatar’s LNG dominance and Russia’s (historically) major pipeline-gas role place them in overlapping but distinct segments of the global gas trade.⁷² Post-2022, LNG has assumed greater relative importance in Russia’s gas export model as pipeline sales to Europe have collapsed, marginally increasing its overlap—and competition—with Qatar in global gas markets. Beyond energy, bilateral economic ties remain modest relative to Qatar’s Western and Asian partnerships.⁷³ Like its fellow GCC members, Doha has pursued a balancing approach since Russia’s invasion of Ukraine, maintaining engagement with Moscow while preserving close alignment with the United States. This suggests that the relationship is likely to remain stable but limited rather than develop into deeper strategic alignment.

Egypt

Egypt’s US security umbrella means that its posture toward Russia is marked by institutional hedging and diplomatic balancing. Cairo maintains close military-to-military ties with Russia—including port visits and arms cooperation—despite remaining firmly embedded in US security frameworks. Egypt’s guardianship over the Suez Canal gives it leverage with both Moscow and Western partners, and it has not restricted transit for either. Russia–Egypt ties are embedded in a strategic partnership centered on nuclear energy, oil, and grain cooperation.⁷⁴ Evidence suggests that Egypt facilitated Russian sanctions evasion in the oil trade.⁷⁵ Russia is also a major, long-standing arms supplier to Egypt, providing capabilities spanning earth-observation satellites (supporting intelligence, surveillance, and monitoring), multiple surface-to-air missile systems, combat helicopters, MiG-29M fighter-ground-attack aircraft, assorted munitions, and ground vehicles.⁷⁶ The flagship civilian project is Rosatom’s \$30 billion contract to build the El-Dabaa Nuclear Power Plant, which is expected to

June 2026

supply about 10% of Egypt's electricity.⁷⁷

On food security, Egypt—the world's largest wheat importer—imported over 8,000,000 tons of Russian grain in 2025, but also announced that it would no longer accept wheat exported by Russia from occupied regions of Ukraine.⁷⁸ While Alexandria has served as a recurring Russian Navy port call and staging point for joint naval exercises, these calls have been reported as diplomatic signaling and military-to-military engagement rather than as operationally essential.⁷⁹ From a Russian military perspective, Egypt matters less as a prospective ally than as a permissive node. Arms sales, naval visits, and strategic infrastructure ties help Moscow preserve visibility and episodic access along the Eastern Mediterranean–Red Sea corridor without requiring the kind of formal basing arrangement it once enjoyed in Syria.⁸⁰

Libya

Moscow's main assets in Libya—Russian support for Khalifa Haftar's Libyan National Army (LNA), the use of air bases and logistics hubs in Eastern Libya, and the deployment of Russian contractors and military equipment—provide it with access to the Mediterranean and influence over migration routes to Europe. The regions of Eastern Libya, particularly Tobruk and Benghazi, have grown in importance as a logistical gateway to Africa and a partial substitute for Russia's foothold in Syria. The deployment of air-defense systems and the expansion of the Afrika Corps underscore Moscow's intent to preserve influence southward even as Levantine options narrow. However, this presence remains politically fragile and dependent on local power balances and lacks the infrastructure needed for sustained high-end military operations.⁸¹

For Russian military planners, Libya is not a substitute for Syria in terms of prestige or operational depth, but it is increasingly a compensatory hub—a politically looser platform for airlift, stockage, contractor deployment, and southward projection into the Sahel at lower visibility and lower formal commitment.

From Haftar's perspective, the relationship is transactional and unstable.⁸² The LNA leverages Russian military support, air defenses, and logistics to consolidate internal power while avoiding formal basing commitments that could provoke Western backlash. Russia's Eastern Libyan partners thus accept Russian systems and personnel without granting sovereign basing rights, maintaining flexibility amid dual power structures. Haftar uses Russian presence as leverage against rivals but does not fully align with Moscow's strategic goals. Notably, Libya is also another theater where Russia finds itself on opposite sides with Türkiye, which supports the competing Libyan government in Tripoli.

Algeria

Algeria has been one of Russia's most reliable regional partners, yet it still hedges carefully.⁸³ It avoids hosting permanent Russian bases or potentially enabling Russian naval operations, but uses its relationship with Moscow to diversify security partnerships, assert autonomy from Western pressure, and maintain diplomatic flexibility.⁸⁴ Russia–Algeria relations rest on a long-standing strategic partnership anchored in defense, with Russia supplying an estimated 70%–80% of Algeria's military equipment since the 2000s and delivering advanced systems including Su-30 fighters, S-300 air defense systems, and T-90 tanks.⁸⁵ Algeria has recently considered the United States as an alternative arms supplier, but available reporting suggests this has not (yet) amounted to a decisive shift away from Russian defense-industrial ties.⁸⁶ Politically, the relationship is reinforced by high-level engagement, Algeria's participation in joint military activities, and Algiers' 2023 Moscow-backed BRICS application.⁸⁷ Algeria has avoided condemning Russia's invasion of Ukraine, abstaining on key UN votes in line with a strategic non-alignment posture. It maintains bilateral cooperation with Russia.⁸⁸

Energy ties add both coordination and competition: Algeria's role as a major gas supplier to Europe has benefited in part from reduced Russian flows after 2022, including increased exports to partners such as Italy.

June 2026

Yet Algeria continues its engagement with Russia through mechanisms such as the Gas Exporting Countries Forum (GECF).⁸⁹ Militarily, joint naval activity (including reported Mediterranean drills in November 2022) and recurring port calls—such as the recent visit by a submarine carrying nuclear-capable Kalibr cruise missiles and a small bilateral naval exercise in December 2023—serve as visible signals of sustained military-to-military alignment. These activities are complemented by the 2023 declaration on an upgraded strategic partnership, which explicitly includes transportation and logistical support.⁹⁰ For Moscow, Algeria's value lies less in its ability to offer a replacement base than in the preservation of a politically friendly western Mediterranean interface for port calls, naval signaling, and defense-industrial continuity at a time when Russian access elsewhere has become less certain.⁹¹

Syria: Russia's Barometer in the Levant

Since the fall of the Assad regime in December 2024, Syria has re-emerged as a high-stakes arena for competition among regional and extra-regional actors—many simultaneously testing access, avoiding over-commitment, and keeping alternative partners in play. For Russia, the priority is retaining a strategically valuable foothold. For neighbors and Gulf states, it is shaping the new order without inheriting Syria's security and reconstruction liabilities.⁹² In military terms, Syria has shifted for Russia from a launchpad for regional power projection to a test of whether Moscow can preserve useful access under conditions of diminished resources, contested legitimacy, and growing dependence on local and regional bargaining.

Militarily, Russia has shifted from an anti-access and area-denial (A2/AD) anchor toward a thinner posture centered on preserving Hmeimim as a transit and logistics hub even if it cannot sustain a robust naval base at Tartus.⁹³ Before December 2024, Syria also served as a venue to trial weapons systems, sharpen expeditionary logistics, and signal military modernization. This increased Russian leverage by making Moscow a necessary interlocutor for actors including Türkiye, Israel, Iran, and the United States.⁹⁴ After Assad's removal, Russia pulled equipment and personnel from dispersed positions while seeking to preserve parts of its basing architecture around Hmeimim and the Tartus area. The suspension of long-term contracts with the Syrian government for Tartus and Hmeimim suggests that the Syrian government intends to renegotiate them. Based on satellite imagery, media reported that Russia was withdrawing equipment from Hmeimim in an early drawdown and repositioning.⁹⁵ Other reporting cited MAXAR imagery to show that Russia was removing S-400 units from the airfield.⁹⁶ Because air assets at Hmeimim are difficult to assess given the extensive hangar infrastructure developed in 2018–2019, full confirmation is not possible. However, available current and historic imagery suggests a drawdown of Russian aerospace forces since 2024. A confirmed removal of the long-range tier would degrade Russia's ability to sustain a high-end A2/AD posture in the Levant.⁹⁷

Tartus also saw a steep reduction. Imagery from November 2025 shows no Russian assets at Tartus and only occasional resupply use (including at least nine An-124 sorties and four ground convoys).⁹⁸ Another report states that most or all Russian ships were removed and vehicle concentrations later dispersed.⁹⁹ The downgrade of Tartus is in practice less consequential to Russia for now given that Russian military cargo and naval vessels are currently denied passage of the Straits. Tartus primarily served as a support hub to these ships. A potential closure of Hmeimim as the current air transit hub to transport cargo and soldiers to Africa, by contrast, could be more consequential for Russia's interests.

Türkiye has tried to convert its long-standing military footprint and relationships with Syrian armed coalitions into leverage over emerging power brokers in post-Assad Syria. It also hedges through talks with Damascus and pressure on Kurdish formations. Since October 7, 2023, Türkiye has been rhetorically critical of Israel but operationally restrained, showing no clear intent to escalate militarily or fundamentally revise its coordination

June 2026

arrangements in Syria. Reporting in 2025 indicated that Ankara intended to maintain a military presence and deepen defense coordination with the new authorities, including by providing potential advisers and cooperating on training.¹⁰⁰ EU agencies' Syria security reporting also documents the evolving map of control in early 2025, including changes around Afrin and Syrian National Army-held zones.¹⁰¹ Türkiye's dual track is to retain leverage on the ground while seeking a framework that prevents durable Kurdish autonomy and reduces the risk of direct confrontation with other external actors.

Israel's post-Assad posture has focused on shaping its southern border theater while avoiding ownership of Syria's governance or reconstruction. It has combined intensive air operations with an expanded ground security buffer aimed at denying hostile capabilities near the Golan Heights and preventing strategic weapons leakage. Reporting by Armed Conflict Location and Data (ACLED), summarized in Al Jazeera, counted 600+ Israeli attacks in the year after Dec 8, 2024, averaging nearly two per day.¹⁰² Separately, Israel reportedly captured roughly 350 km² in the expanded buffer and established at least nine bases inside newly occupied territory.¹⁰³

For Russia, signs of US retrenchment in Syria affect not so much the symbolic balance with Washington as the operational environment in eastern Syria. A thinner US footprint there could open space for regime reentry and Russian influence while increasing local instability. Public reporting estimated US force levels at around 900 troops in Syria in late 2025.¹⁰⁴ Following Syrian forces' seizure of a key northeast region taken from Kurdish forces, media outlets in early 2026 reported US withdrawals from key positions, including the handover of alTanf.¹⁰⁵

Seen from Moscow, the resulting landscape favors neither restoration nor withdrawal, but selective entrenchment. This would involve retaining air and logistics nodes, probing opportunities in the northeast and on the coast, and relying on mediation, military police, and deconfliction rather than large-force presence.¹⁰⁶

Gulf engagement (Qatar, Saudi Arabia, UAE) has focused on stabilization, humanitarian relief, and selective reconstruction finance—often framed as a way to curb Iranian resurgence and shape the new order without underwriting an open-ended state-building project. Analyses highlight diverging Gulf approaches and competition over Syria's political trajectory. The hedge is financial and diplomatic: Offers of support are typically incremental, conditioned, and coordinated with (or constrained by) Western sanctions policy.

The Syrian government under Ahmed Al-Sharaa is pursuing a defensive hedging strategy under constraint. The strategy aims at regime consolidation and external diversification (preserving limited Russian ties for leverage and security guarantees, cautiously distancing itself from Iran, tolerating Israeli freedom of action, and signaling openness to broader regional reintegration). It has little incentive to sever ties with Moscow and instead uses Russian basing access—especially the continued operation of Hmeimim—as leverage in negotiations. At the same time, it is improving relations with other regional actors to widen its options amid uncertainty. In practice, Damascus appears to be treating Tartus and Hmeimim less as fixed commitments than as bargaining chips. It has reportedly suspended long-term arrangements and cancelled or renegotiated major Russian economic and port contracts. It is exploring alternative port upgrades with non-Russian partners, signaling a recalibration without inviting direct Russian retaliation.¹⁰⁷ At the same time, the government's room for maneuver remains constrained by limited air-defense capacity and a focus on internal consolidation over regional activism.

June 2026

Strategic Implications and Outlook

Over the next three to five years, the key question for Russia will be where it can still preserve, reconfigure, or weaponize residual leverage amid a more competitive and volatile Middle Eastern order. Some key observations on the shifting regional balance of power in MENA, and implications for Russian interests, follow from the above.

- **Russia is no longer a decisive power broker in MENA, but it remains a spoiler and an opportunistic enabler.** Over the next three to five years, this points less to a renewal of Russian dominance and more to a more selective strategy of obstruction, brokerage, and disruption wherever Western attention is thin and local actors remain willing to transact. The partial erosion of Russia's military posture in Syria and the Mediterranean has reduced Moscow's capacity for power projection, coercive diplomacy, and A2/AD leverage. However, Russia retains enough presence—logistical hubs, arms transfers, PMCs, and selective partnerships (notably in Libya and Algeria)—to complicate Western objectives.
- **Regional actors' hedging behavior limits both Russian influence and Western leverage.** To varying degrees, examples from the Gulf, the Levant and North Africa illustrate a broader pattern: Regional powers seek autonomy through diversification, not alignment. They exploit Russian weakness without abandoning ties, using Moscow as a counterweight to Western pressure while avoiding irreversible commitments. Conversely, they utilize the Russia-Western fallout over Ukraine to benefit economically. Over the medium term, this hedging logic is likely to persist even if Russia weakens further, because the main driver is not confidence in Moscow but regional states' desire to avoid overdependence on any single external patron.
- **Syria will remain the clearest test case of whether Russia is still able to translate residual military access into political relevance.** Syria's transformation reduces Russian leverage but increases regional volatility. The fall of the Assad regime removed Russia's most important regional anchor and turned Syria into a more openly competitive arena. Moscow has retained access to key facilities for now, but its drawdown has reduced its ability to shape airspace and deter regional actors at a time when Israel, Iran, Türkiye, and Gulf states maneuver with fewer constraints and higher uncertainty. This raises risks of renewed instability, migration pressure, and escalation spillovers, even as Russia's absolute influence declines. If Moscow retains Hmeimim as a viable air and logistics hub, it could preserve limited leverage in the Levant and sustain its role as a connecting hub toward Libya and the Sahel. If, by contrast, Russian access in Syria is reduced further or becomes politically untenable, Russia's regional posture could conceivably shift even more decisively toward Libya and other lower-visibility theaters.
- **Israel's expanded military freedom and revisionist ambitions create both risk and opportunity for regional and external actors.** In the Levant, degraded Russian air-defense coverage and sustained deconfliction have widened Israel's operational room to constrain Iranian-linked capabilities. But the same reduction in external guardrails increases the risk of miscalculation and horizontal escalation, particularly if Iran compensates through asymmetric means. Although it is too early to assess the full consequences of the 2026 Iran war, available evidence points to a broad recalibration of the GCC's threat perception and risk calculus. This has reinforced many regional actors' perception of Israel, widespread since 2023, as an aggressive security hegemon that must be contained alongside Iran.¹⁰⁸ Over the coming three to five years, a central risk is that Israel's expanded operational freedom may outlast the

June 2026

current conflict and harden into a less constrained regional security posture. De-escalatory international diplomacy with Tel Aviv will be necessary to prevent Israel's tactical gains from translating into structural instability for the region.

- **The 2026 Iran war pushed GCC states toward tighter risk management and made their relations with Russia costlier to compartmentalize.** The strikes on Iran and retaliation across the Gulf exposed the downside of regional modernization and connectivity models built on the assumption of predictable stability and reinforced the view among regional stakeholders that reliance on US security guarantees can simultaneously deter threats and attract them.¹⁰⁹ For Russia, this created short-term economic upside but increased reputational and political costs. Moscow is seen as enabling Tehran, making Gulf engagement with Russia more conditional even if energy coordination persists. Over the coming years, Gulf states will heavily prioritize Gulf stability to reassure residents and investors. They are therefore likely to maintain selective functional ties with Russia while narrowing the room for compartmentalization of Moscow's enabling of Iranian aggression.
- **Libya and the Sahel are emerging as the main arenas of Russian adaptation.** As Russia's Syria platform thins, its reliance on Libya as a logistics and access node points to a shift toward lower-cost, politically ambiguous influence in North Africa and the Sahel. This shift intersects directly with migration, maritime security, and instability on the EU's southern flank. Ignoring these secondary theaters would allow Russia disproportionate leverage at low cost. In the medium term, these theaters are likely to become the main test of whether a weakened Russia can still generate outsized influence through low-cost security insertion and logistical entrenchment.

Overall, in the near term, Russia is unlikely to recover its former role as a central power broker in the Middle East, but it will remain capable of shaping outcomes at the margins through selective access, coercive instruments, and transactional partnerships. The key variable will not be whether Moscow can rebuild regional primacy, but whether it can preserve enough footholds—in Syria, Libya, and permissive financial and logistical nodes—to remain relevant as a spoiler and opportunistic enabler. Moscow is losing the ability to set outcomes, yet it retains the access, networks, and pressure points necessary to raise the price of Western policy and trade disruption for relevance. Syria is the clearest barometer of this shift as it has developed from anchor of Russian power projection to a contested arena in which Russia can at best preserve a foothold and at worst watch others consolidate. If Russian access in Syria contracts further, Moscow will likely pivot more heavily toward Libya, the Sahel, and other lower-visibility arenas. If regional fragmentation deepens and Western attention remains uneven, Russia's posture, though diminished, may still yield disproportionate influence. Containing Russian influence in MENA will therefore depend less on direct confrontation than on systematically closing the permissive pathways through which a weaker but still adaptive Russia can translate disorder into leverage.

June 2026

The findings of this analysis were informed by expert interviews and stakeholder consultations conducted between February and May 2026 on a non-attributable basis. The author is grateful to the experts and stakeholders who generously shared their time and insights.

The author would like to thank Pelham Hardie for his invaluable research assistance, and Sophie Arts, Pelham Hardie, Ian Lesser, Jana Ondraskova, and Özgür Ünlühisarcıklı for their useful comments on a draft of this text.

The views expressed herein are those solely of the author(s). GMF as an institution does not take positions.

June 2026

Endnotes

¹ Within the framework of this analysis, “the Straits” refers to the Bosphorus and Dardanelles, which connect the Black Sea to the Mediterranean via the Sea of Marmara.

² Maria Fantappie and Vali Nasr, “Can Saudi Arabia Keep Hedging?”, Foreign Affairs, April 20, 2026.

³ Annelie Sheline, “Are Qatar and Saudi Arabia Reassessing Their Reliance on the US?”, Quincy Institute, February 26, 2026.

⁴ Jonas Kjellén and Aron Lund, “From Tartous to Tobruk: The Return of Russian Sea Power in the Eastern Mediterranean”, Swedish Defense Agency, 2022; Marc Pierini, “Russia’s Posture in the Mediterranean: Implications for NATO and Europe”, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace (CEIP), June 8, 2021.

⁵ Alexis Arieff, Christopher M. Blanchard, Lauren Ploch Blanchard, and Andrew S. Bowen, “Russia’s Security Operations in Africa”, IF12389, US Congressional Research Service, updated April 8, 2026.

⁶ Anna Borshchevskaya, “How the Middle East Became an Arena for Putin’s Power Struggle with the US”, The Washington Institute for Near East Policy, March 9, 2024.

⁷ Kjellén and Lund, “From Tartous to Tobruk”.

⁸ Arieff et al., “Russia’s Security Operations”.

⁹ Anton Mardasov, “Rebalancing Russia’s Mediterranean Strategy”, Middle East Institute, February 4, 2025.

¹⁰ Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, “Foreign Ministry statement on the Israeli Parliament’s adoption of a declaration on extending sovereignty to the territory of the West Bank”, July 24, 2025.

¹¹ Maha Yahya and Mohanad Hage Ali, “Russia’s Balancing Act in the Levant”, CEIP, September 19, 2024; Michelle Grisé, “Why Russia Doesn’t Want War Between Israel and Iran”, RAND, April 12, 2024.

¹² Julien Barnes-Dacey, Cinzia Bianco, and Hugh Lovatt, “The Gaza Crisis: Mapping the Middle East’s Shifting Battle Lines”, European Council on Foreign Relations, March 2024; [Aosheng Pusztaszeri](#) and [Emily Harding](#), “The Aftermath of October 7: Regional Conflict in the Middle East”, CSIS, December 19, 2024.

¹³ Yoel Guzansky and Anat Kurz, “Normalization between Israel and Saudi Arabia: Interests, Challenges, and Prospects for Realization”, Institute for National Security Studies (INSS), July 2025.

¹⁴ Rob Geist Pinfold, “Why is Israel escalating in Syria?”, Royal United Services Institute (RUSI), May 9, 2025.

¹⁵ Hamidreza Azizi, “[What the Iran War Means for the ‘Axis of Resistance’](#)”, [Foreign Affairs](#), April 16, 2026.

¹⁶ Pinfold, “Why is Israel escalating in Syria?”.

¹⁷ Kristina Kausch, “Whose Ground Zero? Competing Perspectives of the Israel-Hamas War”, The German Marshall Fund of the United States (GMF), November 27, 2023.

¹⁸ Kristina Kausch, “Corridor Politics”, GMF, February 11, 2026.

¹⁹ Emil Avdaliani, “Russia Adjusts Its Posture in the Middle East”, Manara

Magazine, June 25, 2025.

²⁰ Edward Black and Sidharth Kaushal, “Russia’s Options for Naval Basing in the Mediterranean After Syria’s Tartus”, RUSI, January 14, 2025.

²¹ [Sinem Adar](#), [Muriel Asseburg](#), [Hamidreza Azizi](#), [Margarete Klein](#), and [Guido Steinberg](#), “The Political Transition in Syria: Regional and International Interests”, Stiftung Wissenschaft und Politik (SWP), March 18, 2025.

²² Neomi Neumann, “From October 7 to the Gaza Ceasefire: A Changed Middle East Awaits the Trump Administration”, Washington Institute for Near East Policy, January 31, 2025.

²³ Henri J. Barkey, “What Role is Turkey Playing in Syria’s Civil War?”, CFR, December 2024.

²⁴ Neumann (2025).

²⁵ Shira Efron, Danny Citrinowicz, “Israel’s Dangerous Overreach in Syria”, Foreign Affairs, April 23, 2025; see also Pinfold, “Why is Israel escalating in Syria?”.

²⁶ Adar et al (2025)

²⁷ Dalia Ghanem, “The End of the Gulf’s Guilted Age?”, GMF, April 1, 2026.

²⁸ Nasr/Fantappie (2026).

²⁹ “The Wounded Gulf”, India Today, April 20, 2026; Nasr/Fantappie (2026).

³⁰ Thomas Graham, “The Iran War is a Boon for Russia. Putin Should Still Worry”, Council on Foreign Relations (CFR), March 27, 2026.

³¹ CNN, “Russia is aiding Iran’s war effort by providing intel on US military targets”, March 7, 2026.

³² Max Boot, “The Iran Conflict is Becoming a Russia-Ukraine Proxy War”, CFR, March 30, 2026.

³³ Boot, “The Iran Conflict”.

³⁴ Mikhail Khodorkovsky, “Iran War’s Big Winner Is Vladimir Putin—If It Ends Soon”, The Sunday Times, March 16, 2026; Graham, “The Iran War Is a Boon for Russia”.

³⁵ Khodorkovsky, “Iran War’s Big Winner”.

³⁶ Kristina Kausch, “Competitive Multipolarity in the Middle East”, The international Spectator 50, no. 3 (2015): 1-15.

³⁷ Mark N. Katz, “Russia, the Black Sea, and the Middle East”, Transatlantic Leadership Network, March 2025.

³⁸ Mustafa Aydın, “The Long View on Turkish-Russian Rivalry and Cooperation”, GMF, June 8, 2020.

³⁹ Republic of Türkiye, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, “Implementation of the Montreux Convention”, [Implementation of the Montreux Convention / Republic of Türkiye Ministry of Foreign Affairs](#)

⁴⁰ Black and Kaushal, “Russia’s Options”.

⁴¹ Reuters, “Russian oil imports to Turkey fall as Trump seeks to cut Moscow’s earnings,” September 26, 2025; Yasir Atalan, “What Role Can Turkey Play in Ukraine Negotiations?”, CSIS, December 12, 2024; Reuters, “Kremlin says key

June 2026

parts of original Black Sea grain deal with Ukraine were never fulfilled,” March 24, 2025. Guy Faulconbridge and Tuvan Gumrukcu, “Exclusive: Russia-Ukraine Black Sea shipping deal was almost reached last month, sources say,” Reuters, April 15, 2024.

⁴² Humeyra Pamuk, “Turkey’s Erdogan says intends to buy another Russian S-400 defence system—CBS News,” Reuters, September 26, 2021; Martin Vladimirov, “Turkey’s economic alignment with Russia is a risky bet,” Reuters, June 18, 2025.

⁴³ Reuters, “Turkish nuclear plant delayed by withheld Siemens parts, China to supply,” September 11, 2024.; Karolina Wanda Olszowska, “Türkiye and Russia in a Multipolar World,” Centre for International Political Studies (CeSPI), February 2026; Huseyin Hayatsever and Jonathan Spicer, “Explainer: How close are Turkey’s Erdogan and Russia’s Putin?” Reuters, October 23, 2024; Reuters, “Turkey says Russia gave it \$9 bln in new financing for Akkuyu nuclear plant,” December 26, 2025.

⁴⁴ Pamuk, “Turkey’s Erdogan”; Vladimirov, “Turkey’s economic alignment”; Reuters, “Turkey extended Russia gas contracts by year, eying U.S. gas investment,” December 4, 2025.

⁴⁵ Seth Jones et al., “Dangerous Liaisons: Russian Cooperation with Iran in Syria,” July 16, 2019; Emily Rose, “Israel Offers Help with Air-Attack Alerts, but Ukraine Wants Interceptors,” Reuters, October 19, 2022; Shoshanna Solomon, “Israel Hasn’t Joined Anti-Russia Sanctions, but Its Firms Need to Tread Carefully,” The Times of Israel, March 21, 2022; Jeff Mason and Steve Holland, “Russia Received Hundreds of Iranian Drones to Attack Ukraine, US Says,” Reuters, June 9, 2023.

⁴⁶ Chen Kertcher, Dima Course, “The Practice of Friendship Balancing: Russia-Israel Relations, 2015 to 2021,” Middle East Policy Council, June 28, 2024; Jones, et al., “Dangerous Liaisons”.

⁴⁷ Paul Iddon, “With S-400s Out, Russia’s Days of Controlling Syria’s Airspace Are Over,” Forbes, December 23, 2024.

⁴⁸ Iddon, “With S-400s Out”; Avdalani, “Russia Adjusts”.

⁴⁹ Anna Borshchevskaya, “Moscow Exploiting Israeli-Syrian Clashes for Regional Influence,” Washington Institute for Near East Policy, February 23, 2018.

⁵⁰ Graham, “The Iran War is a Boon for Russia”.

⁵¹ Foreign Ministry of the Russian Federation: “Foreign Ministry statement in connection with the entry into force of the Treaty on Comprehensive Strategic Partnership between the Russian Federation and the Islamic Republic of Iran”, October 2, 2025.

⁵² Hamidreza Azizi, “Strategic Transactionalism: The Iran–Russia Partnership,” Middle East Council on Global Affairs, June 5, 2025.

⁵³ Graham, “The Iran War is a Boon for Russia”.

⁵⁴ Graham, “The Iran War is a Boon for Russia”; Azizi “Strategic Transactionalism”.

⁵⁵ Mardasov, “Rebalancing”.

⁵⁶ Jeff Mason, Steve Holland, “Russia Received Hundreds of Iranian Drones to Attack Ukraine, US Says,” Reuters, June 9 2023

⁵⁷ “Zashchitili Izrail” (They Defended Israel), Telegram, Rybar MENA, accessed March 4, 2026, https://t.me/rybar_mena/3344

⁵⁸ Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, “US Officials Confirm Russia Providing

Targeting Intelligence To Iran,” March 6–7, 2026; AP, “Russia is sending upgraded drones used in the Ukraine war to Iran, officials say,” March 27, 2026.

⁵⁹ Miles Johnson, Charles Clover, and Max Seddon, “Iran agreed secret shoulder-fired missile deal with Russia”, Financial Times, February 22, 2026.

⁶⁰ Alex Lawler and Rowena Edwards, “What Oil Production Cuts Were Agreed at OPEC+ Meeting?,” Reuters, June 5, 2023.

⁶¹ “Oil, Geopolitics Dominates Putin Talks with Saudi Crown Prince,” Reuters (republished), December 7, 2023.

⁶² Ragip Soylu, “Russia-Ukraine War: Major Prisoner Swap Following Turkey and Saudi Mediation”, Middle East Eye, September 21, 2022.

⁶³ United States Department of State, “U.S. Security Cooperation With Saudi Arabia”, January 20, 2025.

⁶⁴ Andrew G. Clemmensen and Abdullah Hayek, “U.S.-Saudi Defense Cooperation: Next Steps”, Washington Institute for Near East Policy, September 10, 2024.

⁶⁵ Avdalani, “Russia Adjusts Its Posture in the Middle East”.

⁶⁶ Ceyda Caglayan, et al., “Insight: In Istanbul and Dubai, Russians Pile into Property to Shelter from Sanctions”, Reuters, March 28, 2022; Peter Hobson, “Exclusive: From Russia with Gold: UAE Cashes in as Sanctions Bite,” Reuters, May 25, 2023.

⁶⁷ Diana Galeeva, “Dubaigrad: Is Moscow Now the “Eighth Emirate?””, The Russia Program at George Washington University, June 13, 2024; Chao Deng and Stephen Kalin, “Intelligence Leaks Spotlight U.S.-Russia Rivalry in Middle East,” The Wall Street Journal, April 15, 2023.

⁶⁸ Rahul Roy-Chaudhury and Emile Hokayem, “Understanding India and the UAE’s Abstentions over Ukraine,” International Institute for Strategic Studies (IISS), March 3, 2022; “Russia and Ukraine Stage Major POW Exchange after UAE Mediation”, Reuters, January 4, 2024.

⁶⁹ Alex Lawler and Rowena Edwards, “What Oil Production Cuts Were Agreed at OPEC+ Meeting?,” Reuters, June 5, 2023.

⁷⁰ US Department of State, “U.S. Security Cooperation With the United Arab Emirates”, January 20, 2025; Jean-Loup Samaan, “Can Russia’s Defense Sector Break through in the Gulf?”, Atlantic Council, April 24, 2025.

⁷¹ Wendy Frew, et al., “UAE targeted with missiles and drones—as it happened”, The Guardian, March 27, 2026.

⁷² Gas Exporting Countries Forum (GECF), “About” accessed April 20,

⁷³ The Observatory of Economic Complexity, “Bilateral trade: Qatar (QAT) / Russia (RUS)”, accessed April 20, 2026.

⁷⁴ “O Vstuplenii v Silu Dogovora o Vsestoronnem Partnerstve i Strategicheskome Sotrudnichestve Mezhdru Rossiei i Egiptom”, Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, November 2021.

⁷⁵ Zahra Tayeb, “Russia Unloads an Oil Cargo at an Obscure Egyptian Port, as Ships Carrying Its Crude Increasingly Cover Their Tracks,” Markets Insider, August 8, 2022.

⁷⁶ SIPRI, Arms Transfer Database, accessed October 17, 2024.

June 2026

⁷⁷ Rosatom, “Main Construction Phase for El-Dabaa Nuclear Power Plant Project Begins in Egypt”, July 20, 2022.

⁷⁸ Chinedu Okafor, “Egypt and Russia Race to Build a \$30 Billion Nuclear Project”, Business Insider Africa, April 12, 2026.

⁷⁹ “Otriad Korablei VMF Rossii Zashel v Port Aleksandriia (Egipet),” PortNews, June 10, 2024. ; “Druzheskii Vizit Fregata VMF Rossiiskoi Federatsii ‘Admiral Flota Kasatonov’ v Port Aleksandriia,” Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, February 16, 2021; “V Egipetskuiu Aleksandriiu Pribyli Korabli Rossiiskogo Severnogo Flota,” EurAsia Daily, June 16, 2023.

⁸⁰ Kjellén and Lund, “From Tartous to Tobruk”.

⁸¹ Jalel Harchaoui, “What Military Advantage Could Russia Get Out of Libya?”, RUSI, February 2, 2024; Johannes Titus Jansen, “The Expansion of Russia’s Africa Corps in Libya”, Bloomsbury Institute for Security and Intelligence, June 13, 2024; Black and Kaushal, “Russia’s Options”.

⁸² Harchaoui, “What Military Advantage”.

⁸³ Office of the President of Russia, “Declaration on Deepened Strategic Partnership Between Russia and Algeria,” June 15, 2023.

⁸⁴ Kjellén and Lund, “From Tartous to Tobruk”.

⁸⁵ Georg Mader, “Algeria: Away from Russia towards the USA”, World Events, February 7, 2025; SIPRI Arms Transfer Database, accessed March 2026.

⁸⁶ Office of the President of Russia “Deklaratsiia Ob Uglublennom Strategicheskome Partnerstve Mezhdru Rossiiskoi Federatsiei i Alzhirskoi Narodnoi Demokraticheskoi Respublikoi,” June 15, 2023; Lucas Winter, “Little Evidence That Algeria Is Shifting From Russian To Chinese Arms Imports Amid Ukraine Conflict | T2COM G2 Operational Environment Enterprise”, US Army T2COM G2, January 2, 2023.

⁸⁷ Yahia Zoubir, “Algeria-Russia Ties: Beyond Military Cooperation?”, Middle East Council on Global Affairs, January 11, 2024.

⁸⁸ Zoubir, “Algeria-Russia Ties”.

⁸⁹ Flavia De Lucia Lumeno, “Navigating Geopolitical Complexities: Italy’s Strategic Challenges and Opportunities in the Mediterranean Basin (2020–2023),” Journal of International Relations and Foreign Policy 12 (April 2024): 2.

⁹⁰ Sabina Henneberg, et al., “Algeria-Russia Relations After the Ukraine Invasion”, The Washington Institute for Near East Policy, May 18, 2023; Office of the President of Russia, “Deklaratsiia Ob Uglublennom Strategicheskome Partnerstve Mezhdru Rossiiskoi Federatsiei i Alzhirskoi Narodnoi Demokraticheskoi Respublikoi,” June 15, 2023.; “Russia Once Again Has a Submarine in the Mediterranean – ItaMilRadar”, December 19, 2025; “Rossiia i Alzhir Proveli Voennno-Morskoe Uchenie v Sredizemnom More”, Interfax.Ru, December 8, 2023.

⁹¹ Zoubir, “Algeria-Russia Ties”; Expert interview, April 20, 2026.

⁹² Middle East Institute, “Rebalancing Russia’s Mediterranean Strategy,” 2025.

⁹³ Samer al-Ahmed, “Russia’s military presence in post-Assad Syria”, Middle East Institute, July 2, 2025.

⁹⁴ Joseph S. Bermudez Jr. and Brian Katz, “Moscow’s Next Front: Russia’s Expanding Military Footprint in Libya”, CSIS, June 17, 2020.

⁹⁵ Reuters, “Russia Packing up Military Equipment at Base in Syria, Satellite

Images Show”, December 13, 2024; “Satellite Imagery Shows Ramp-Up In Russian Forces Massing At Bases In Syria For Withdrawal”, The War Zone (TWZ), December 17, 2024; Tim Lister, “Spike in Russian Flights from Syria to Libyan Desert Base as Moscow Eyes New Mediterranean Hub”, CNN, December 31, 2024.

⁹⁶ CNN, “Spike in Russian flights from Syria to Libyan desert base as Moscow eyes new Mediterranean hub”, December 31, 2024; Reuters, “Russia packing up military equipment at base in Syria, satellite images show”, December 13, 2024.

⁹⁷ Paul Iddon, “With S-400s Out”.

⁹⁸ Kurdistan24, “Russia Reinforces Key Syrian Bases with Advanced Weaponry, Logistical Supplies”, October 11, 2025.

⁹⁹ “Tartus Port and Syria’s New Geo-Economic Strategy,” IISS, July 3, 2025.

¹⁰⁰ The Cradle, “Turkiye confirms long-term presence in Syria, ‘deeper cooperation’ with Damascus” March 21, 2025.

¹⁰¹ European Union Agency for Asylum, “Syria: Country Focus,” section 4.2:

¹⁰² Al Jazeera, “Israel attacked Syria more than 600 times over the past year” Dec 9, 2025.

¹⁰³ Karam Shaar, “Syria in Figures”, January 26, 2026.

¹⁰⁴ Associated Press via Military.com, Dec 14, 2025.

¹⁰⁵ Al Jazeera, “What to Know About the US Military’s Role in Syria After Deadly IS Attack” February 23, 2026.

¹⁰⁶ Borshchevskaya, “How the Middle East Became an Arena”.

¹⁰⁷ “Tartus Port”.

¹⁰⁸ Anwar Gargash, “A Conversation with Anwar Gargash”, CFR, March 17, 2026; Layla Ali, “The U.S.-Israel-Iran Conflict and the Acceleration of Great Power Competition in the Gulf”, Gulf Research Center, March 31, 2026; Ephrem Kossaiy, “Arab-Israeli conflict has expanded to ‘full-scale regional war’: Arab League envoy”, Arab News, March 1, 2026.

¹⁰⁹ Khalid Al-Jaber, “Iran’s Regional Gamble and Its Implications for the Future of Gulf Security”, Middle East Council for Global Affairs, March 2, 2026.